4th International  Meeting of Early childhood and Preschool Education from May 20th to 22nd, 2004

RECORD

This year’s 4th International  Meeting of Early childhood and Preschool Education from May 20th to 22nd, 2004 is a continuation of a series of events that, in its attempt to create a forum for the analysis, debates and exchanges on the current state of the development of early childhood education and to reach a consensus in actions and to work for its own benefit, widens its national and international scope by being called for by the Government of Nuevo León and the Ministry of Education; it is organized by the Frente Popular Tierra y Libertad Children’s Development Centers, and co-sponsored by the Organization of American States, the Alliance for Childhood, the World Association for Children Educators, the Latin-American Reference Center for Preschool Education, the City Government of San Nicolás de los Garza, and the Citizens Commission of the Monterrey Human Rights chapter, which as allowed to have a successful exchange among specialists from various countries and the States of Nuevo Leon and other regions in Mexico, with hundreds of participants, who engaged in long working hours of fraternal discussion of key issues and otherwise that arose throughout the event.

The Meeting was designed to allow the highest participation by participants in a diverse type of settings such as: conferences, workshops, panels, communiqués, etc. The following were included: 13 keynote conferences, 20 workshops, five communiqués, one panel, plus tours to Children Development Centers, which enriched the practical-theoretical side of the event by looking at a real-life specific teaching setting.

Having professionals and scientists from twenty-six countries that worked at conferences, panels, communiqués and workshops in addition to having participants from other 4, totaling 30 countries altogether such as: Germany, Cuba, Ecuador, Mexico, Spain Brazil, Chile, Dominican Republic, Vietnam, Guatemala, Colombia, Korea, United States, Canada, Philippines, India, Peru, Russia Antigua and Barbuda, Barbados, Grenada, Jamaica, Santa Lucia, St. Kitts & St. Nevis, Surinam, Bolivia, Venezuela, Nicaragua  and El Salvador, guaranteed the internationality of this event, and considerably enriching it consequently. In addition to this, we had the participation of 17 States from Mexico, such as: Coahuila, Distrito Federal, Campeche, Durango,  Puebla, Nayarit, Jalisco, Chiapas, Veracruz, Aguascalientes, Tamaulipas, Sinaloa, Tabasco, Colima, Hidalgo, Michoacán, y Querétaro, Baja California Norte and Sur, Guanajuato, Nuevo León, Quintana Roo, San Luis Potosí and Sonora.

The National, International, State and Local Institutions that participated are as follows:

Monterrey Technological Institute and of Higher Studies

Nuevo Leon Ministry of Education

Nuevo León Autonomous University

Veracruz Pedagogical  University

Monterrey University

Mexico’s National Autonomous University

National School for Kindergarten teachers

Mexico City Office of Early Childhood Education

Mexico City Office of Preschool Education

Zacatecas Early Childhood Stimulation Center 

Family Development Office in Apodaca, Monterrey, Nuevo León, San Nicolás

Saltillo Teachers School

Jimenez Institute of Childhood Development

Teachers School of Specialization Studies

39 Schools and Kindergartens, both private and public: 

Mexican Social Security Institute

Nuevo Leon Fleming Institute

English-French Institute

Oxford School of English

Neil Amstrong Institute

Euroamerican Institute

Montessori School

As well as a large turnout of parents of children enrolled in schools and centers in Monterrey.

The Mexican and foreign specialists were the following:

Cristina Laborda, María Teresa Ferrando, Edward Miller, Elsa Roca, Juan Manuel Moreno, Gabriela García, Mercedes Riera, Lowell Monke, Muktha Jost, Anna Lucía Campos, Juan Sánchez Muliterno, Juan Sánchez Igual, Mercedes Riera, María Guadalupe Malagón, Sharon Raver-Lampman, Jairo Zuluaga, Marilyn Benoit, Jane Healy, J. Fraser Mustard, María Cecilia Pérez, Joan Almon, María Cristina Márquez, Lilian Montesino, Ana María Schwarz, Talía Harmony, Ofelia Reveco, María Victoria Peralta, Natalia Manelis, Gaby Fujimoto, Ute Craemer, Regina Moromisato, Ermila Luna, Silvia Vargas, Laura Díaz, María de los Angeles Contreras, Rebeca Rodríguez, Cecilia Mendiola, Mónica Franchini, Franklin Martínez and María Guadalupe Rodríguez. Due to unforeseen circumstances, the presentation by Cristina Igoa was done telephonically. Various communiqués and messages were issued including those by: Natividad González Parás, the State Governor, Yolanda Blanco, Secretary of Eduction, Miguel Angel García Domínguez, Mayor of San Nicolás de los Garza, Asael Sepúlveda and Eleniza Canavati Social Development Secretary, on behalf of the Mayor of Monterrey Ricardo Canavati, Manuel García Treviño, from the Fair Equity Office at the Ministry of Education, and, Eulogio Rodríguez, Consul, Manuel Elizondo, Director of Health in Monterrey, Adriana Ramos Vizcaino, DIF Director in Monterrey, Yolanda Martínez Mendoza, Chair of the Commission on Education in the State Congress, among others. 

Also in attendance were the official representatives of Vietnam and Korea as well as the Citizens Commission of Human Rights, who addressed the meeting attendees and informed them about  their tasks, and there were also people from UNICEF and the Ministry of Education from the Dominican Republic.

The Organization of American States, a co-sponsor of the event, arranged for the presentation of a panel from the English-speaking countries from the Southern Caribbean region, who addressed their experiences and projections concerning the Early Childhood and Preschool Education in their respective countries. 

The key issues of the event “Early Childhood Education, Diversity and Neurosciences” prompted a wide discussion on central dilemmas of the children’s education: the relationship of the various educational approaches for early childhood and its impact in the development of the personality and the pedagogical process for those particular ages.

Among the different points of view exposed and the ones with the highest consensus among the participants were as follows:

Education represents the central axis in the growth of a country, and under it, the education in the early childhood, so for this reason, facilitating the investment and budgeting for the construction of the CENDIs and other non-formal and non-school approaches that result in a similar development, must be a key element in the educational policies of the State and the Nation.

The early childhood stage is the maximum expression of the diversity concept and makes us face the pedagogical process from its basic diversity principles. Diversity is a real, objective, undeniable and unavoidable fact, and should be characteristic of the approach in today’s pedagogy. The diagnosis is the first step towards a diverse conception of the educational process, and it allows to know the boy or girl in all its unique and unrepeatable peculiarities. 

Diversity may be characteristic of the approach and development of a children’s institution, as it is the case with the Frente Popular Tierra y Libertad CENDI Centers.

Diversity is a wide concept that emerged from a series of diversified and flexible strategies and procedures. It is common for everyone and it is adapted to each boy and girl.

Diversity and neurosciences are a dialectic unity, many of the children’s behaviors can be accounted for by two neuropsychological processes, and the educational programs must take into account these particularities in the children’s development.

Nutrition plays a major role in the conception of the new being, and until the age of two equals the stimulation process in the child’s development, as of the age of 11 the stimulation mainly takes over the process. Various aspects of the development are shaped by the energy contribution in the critical development stages. It is rather important to procure the optimal nutrition for both the pregnant mother and the newborn, in the first year of life particularly, for the proper development function to be in place. Learning is linked to a good nutrition and proper stimulation, specially in connection to those programs incorporated at an early age.

Indiscriminate TV viewing, as well as state-of-the-art gadgets, block the child from having the possibility of an adequate intellectual development and may cause diverse behavioral disorders. Playing is the most important work for a child, and should have as many possibilities to engage in games. We also need to acknowledge that a child is not only composed of intellect but affection as well, so we must look after their basis needs. Nevertheless, today there is a trend to push teaching towards the academic aspects to the detriment of playing and recreational activities for the children.

The findings in modern neurology allow to intervene at an early age in future development issues, so the early identification of such issues (hearing disorders, fragile X syndrome, etc.) and early intervention both help the brain plasticity as well as to overcome and lessen these problems and allow for an enhanced child development.

The development of the brain based on the experience from the early childhood years may pave the way for health, both physical and mental, learning and the behavior in their lifetime. The behavior is in part the manifestation of the brain development at early stages, and poor attention to these stages leads to a poor development and significant behavior problems. Abuse of and stress in children have harmful effects in the brain structures and may result in disorders.

Investing in the early childhood stages has a greater effect in the future development of the individual and the society than at any other development stage, so for this reason strong efforts must be geared in that direction.

Overall the turnout at the event was of 1471 delegates from thirty-one countries, which significantly exceeds the previous meeting’s figures and shows the power of attraction of this Meeting. Those in attendance were asked to start already the works on the next Meeting, which will be held in May of next year, and, at the suggestion of many delegates and after the agreement by the Organizing Committee, its key topic will be “Emotional Development, Language and Pedagogical Practice, hoping that most of those in attendance today can make it next year as well and others who will come in and share their new experiences.

To all the participants of the 4th International  Meeting  of Early childhood and Preschool Education, special guests, major figures who honored us with their presence, as well as those unsung heroes and enthusiasts that pitched in towards the success of this event, people from logistics, computers, management, clerical and maintenance, and many more, we wish to give you our deepest gratitude hoping this can be again repeated in our next year’s event.

Organizing Committee of the Fourth International Meeting of Early Childhood and Preschool Education.

Monterrey May 22, 2004

